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 BOARD MEETING 

Minutes of the meeting held on 7 December 2016


Present:		Gordon Tacey		Chair	
Nigel Leigh		Principal	
Brian Beggan
Mark Walker
Ray Hulse
Fiona Spencer
Rob Chadwick	
Peter Burlingham-Hall
Marina Duckmanton
Jenny Shackleton
Gemma Goodman	
		
In attendance:	
			Simon Kibble			Director of Quality and Development	
Sylvia Royle			Director of Resources
Vanessa Scales		Director of Human Resources
Catherine Duro		Clerk to the Corporation
			
			
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

53	Apologies for absence were received from, Chris Brown, Marion Plant, Adam 	Plastow and Carleen Osborne

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST	

54	There were no declarations of interest.

GOVERNOR APPOINTMENTS

55	The nomination of Peter Burlingham Hall for a Student Governor was received and approved. Peter was welcomed to the Board.

56	The recommendation to appoint Kathy Wood to the Stephenson Studio School Board of Trustees was received and approved. 

STRATEGY

Area Review update

57	The Board heard that the steering group 4 papers were due to be submitted by 29th December 2016. 

58	All governors are invited to an evening meeting on 12th January, 6pm-8pm, Leicester College, Freemans Common, immediately after steering group 4. 

59	The Board was advised that further details of the paper to be submitted to the steering group would be shared in the confidential meeting 
60	The Board was informed that a joint bid to the ESIF to support the creation of an employer gateway was another outcome of the area review. This was supported by all Leicestershire GFE colleges and would link with the apprentice hub. 

STEPHENSON STUDIO SCHOOL

61	The Board was updated on the feedback from the recent HMI monitoring visit. The HMI had recognised some progress under the new headteacher, Keith Hobbs but considered more time was needed to see the impact of the measures taken.  

62	Recruitment was below what the school had been hoping for, discussions were in place for the use of a transition year between the School and College, with students on the school register, English, maths and tutorials would be provided by the school to offer ongoing support in a familiar environment, making the transition to College easier for studio school students.  

MINUTES

63	RESOLVED:	that the minutes of the meeting held on the 5 October 2016 be approved as a correct record and signed by the Chair.

64	RESOLVED: that minute 147 from the 6 July 2016 be reclassified as confidential due to the commercially sensitive nature of the contents. 

65	The minutes of the Strategic Area Review Committee meeting held on the 10 November 2016 were received by the Board, and the recommendations were accepted.

66	RESOLVED: that due to the potential conflict of interest the Principals should withdraw from their corresponding College Board’s discussions of the area review.  

67	The minutes of the Quality and Standards Committee held on 21 November 2016 were received by the Board and attention was brought to the concern of timely completions being 6% below forecast for November, the reasons and actions were discussed.

69	The minutes of the Finance and Resources Committee held on 23 November 2016 were received by the Board. The Chair advised the Board that the bad debts were becoming a bigger issue and that whilst every situation would be considered individually steps would be taken to recover debts where they were due. 

70	Progress against the action tracker was reviewed. ACTION: The Clerk will work with the student governor to create a report for the next meeting of the Board. 

PERFORMANCE AND EFFECTIVENESS

College Performance Report

71	The Board received the KPI report and appreciated the clarity offered by the dashboards presented. 

72	A new panel created to monitor cross college attendance was explained, and its effectiveness at enforcing a 95% target discussed. 

73	The Board was informed that the study programme completion rates were also applying to apprentice programmes, and were currently not acceptable. There was a requirement on lecturers to schedule assessments compliant with the schemes of work. 

74	The Director of Quality and Development highlighted the need for 91% of remaining apprentice completions to be timely if this year’s target was to be met. All were being reviewed line-by-line with assessment records and monitored by the AIM group. 

75	The Director of Resources explained that retaining 592 of the recruited 737, with many withdrawals directed where students were on the wrong course to meet their needs, would have a financial impact in 2017/18 as the College is LAG funded. The impact was likely to be a reduction in funding of around £500k.

76	The Board challenged what happened to students who left the College, asking if there was a responsibility to offer something to 16-18 year olds? The Board was assured that the College was not obliged to provide something but that all leavers were given individual advice and guidance on the best next steps for them, and many referred to prospects unless additional needs were apparent, then additional agencies would be involved. 

77	Ongoing issues with the data on class sizes was reported, a walk-around sees class sizes of between 12 and 24, the reported figures are distorted by commercial apprenticeships delivered on site.  

78	The Director of Human Resources reported that there had been an increase in sickness and that stress management training had been provided to managers to support the management and avoidance of stress related illness. 

The College Self-Assessment Report and QIP

79	The Board received the final self-assessment report for 2015/16, understanding that a final draft had been scrutinised by the Quality and Standards Committee which had recommended some minor changes. Progress against the QIP would be reported through the Quality and Standards Committee.

80	RESOLVED: that the self-assessment report and QIP be endorsed and approved.  

Learner Outcomes Report

81	The Board received the report and endorsed the outcomes reported and follow up actions contained within the QIP.

Target Setting

82	RESOLVED: that the challenging targets for 2016/17 be approved, with the caveat that they are reviewed once the national picture is known. (Action)

Equality & Diversity Report

83	The Board received the report and explanation that is was written to be published on the College website, hence some basic and familiar information being reported.

84	The Board gave the report its strong endorsement, as an extremely helpful piece of work. Thanks were given for a high quality report. 
85	RESOLVED: that the report be approved for publication.

FINANCE AND ASSURANCE

Management Accounts

86	The Board received the management accounts and explanation that there was a £43k adverse variance due to a delay in income being processed through the system. 

87	ACTION: A governor challenged why marketing spend was down and asked that this be spent to market apprenticeships and drive up recruitment. 

88	The Board was informed that the College was still financially graded good at the end of October.  

Financial Statements

89	The Board received the financial statements which had been amended since the Committee meetings to comply with the FRS regulation changes. No further changes were anticipated.

90	RESOLVED: that the financial statements were approved for signing subject to the auditors agreement and there being no material changes.

Financial Statements Auditor’s Management Letter

91	RESOLVED: that the auditors letters be approved for signing.

SFA Financial Health Letter

92	The Board received the financial health letter from the SFA confirming the College financial health for 2015/16 as outstanding. 

Audit Committee’s annual report

93	The Board received the Audit Committee’s annual report and approved it for submission. 

Internal Audit Annual Report

94	The Board received the internal audit annual report.

Financial Regulations

95	Resolved: that an amendment to point 12.5.8 in the financial regulation be approved subject to rewording to clarify a maximum of 5 years not 5 renewals. 

Studio School Financial Statements

96	The Sponsor received the school’s financial statements for 2015/16

GOVERNANCE AND RISK

Risk Register
97	The Board received the risk register, which had been approved by the Audit Committee. The Board noted that managed risks were retained to visibility. 

Business Continuity Plan

98	The need to extend the existing business continuity plan was explained to allow time to complete a thorough review. It was questioned if staff and students are aware of the plan and know what actions to take. The Board was reassured that a team who are responsible for directing people in the case of an emergency were knowledgeable should something happen.	

RESOLVED: that the extension be approved to 31 March 2017

HEFCE Annual Assurance Report

99	The HEFCE annual assurance report was received. 

Statement of Action

100	The Board received an update on progress against the Statement of Action 

DATE OF NEXT MEETING

	The next meeting of the Corporation is on Wednesday 29 March 2017 at 08:30am.	 


Meeting closed 10.35




_________________________    			                       ________________
Chair							   	            	Date




